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August 9, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for the County Council’s consideration is a proposed ordinance authorizing the Executive to enter into an agreement for the sale of two parcels of King County-owned real property (known as the Schroeder property) in the city of Redmond, within King County Council District Three.  The closing for this property is contingent upon a boundary line adjustment, which is subject to the approval of the Department of Development and Environmental Services (DDES).  Another prerequisite to the sale is the approval of a septic system, so that both lots are viable for development.  Design work is currently underway for the septic system approval process which is expected to be completed prior to the closing date of this sale. 

Normally, I would transmit this legislation after approval has been received for the requested boundary line adjustment and septic system approval.  However, the timing for obtaining this approval vis-à-vis council’s 2006 legislative deadlines precludes this practice.  A closing date of October 31, 2006 has been negotiated as part of the sale agreement and council approval of this sale is required before that date.  This legislation is being transmitted now in response to the May 4, 2006 letter to me from the chairs and vice-chairs of the Operating Budget Committee and Capital Budget Committee stating that the council will not consider new legislation once it begins deliberations on the 2007 budget on, or about, October 1, 2006 through the end of November.  The letter further requires that I transmit all legislation to be heard prior to these budget proceedings by August 10, 2006.  I encourage your expeditious review of this item so the closing can occur by October 31, 2006.  
Summary

The King County Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP) is the custodian of two contiguous parcels located at 1650 SE Redmond-Fall City Road east of the city of Redmond (the Schroeder property).  The property was conveyed to DNRP through an assignment agreement between King County and the Cascade Land Conservancy who were working together on the Treemont Conservation Acquisition project.  Assessor’s Parcel Number 062407-9017 is 14.88 acres and was formerly a working dairy and residence.  Most of its acreage lays north of the roadway, but a very small portion lies south of the roadway and is a wetland.  Assessor’s Parcel Number 062407-9032 is .48 of an acre and was used for the access driveway.  Together these parcels total 15.36 acres and are further described in attachments to this transmittal letter and Attachments A and B to the ordinance.
DNRP acquired the Schroeder property for no cost in August of 2003 as noted above.  The 15.36 acres was originally intended as secondary access for a 245 acre residential development proposed by developer, Port Blakely.  However, due to public pressure to limit the number of units built in this fragile area, King County and the Treemont Conservancy purchased the 245 acres of sensitive natural forest and wildlife habitat by a Deed of Conservation Easement.  The funding for this purchase was approved on July 25, 2003 by Ordinance 14709.  Following this purchase, the secondary access provided by the 15.36 acre Schroeder property was no longer needed and was donated by the developer to the Treemont Conservancy.
DNRP subsequently determined that the location and nature of the Schroeder property does not lend itself to recreational uses or have preservation value.  As a result, DNRP declared the property surplus to its needs.  Pursuant to King County Code 4.56.100, the Facilities Management Division (FMD) determined that the Schroeder property does not meet the criteria for affordable housing.  Notices were circulated to other county departments and to various cities, water, sewer, fire and school districts regarding the county’s plan to surplus and sell the property.  None of the agencies expressed interest in the property so in June of 2004, FMD declared the Schroeder property surplus to the county’s present and foreseeable needs.  

Prior to marketing this property, a county appraisal was conducted and determined that the highest and best use of the R-10 zoned Schroeder property would be to create two legal lots through a boundary line adjustment allowed under K.C.C. 19A.08.  This was accomplished by adding square footage to tax lot 062407-9032 out of the greater tax lot 062407-9017 square footage.  

Pursuant to King County Code 4.56.100, FMD listed the Schroeder property for sale with the Northwest Multiple Listing Service, and an offer has been accepted for $500,000 from buyers Andrew and Keri Berger.  A contingency of the sale is that a boundary line adjustment be granted by DDES to produce two legal lots that can each support one septic system and one residence.  Should DDES not allow two septic systems on the Schroeder property, the boundary line adjustment between the two parcels would not be granted, and the sale will not take place.  Consequently, the smaller parcel would remain “unbuildable,” and marketing would then occur based on a new appraisal with an anticipated lower value than the current purchase price.   

Benefits to the Public from the Schroeder Property Sale
The county acquired the Schroeder property at no cost and has made no investment in its development.  Expenses involved in performing due diligence required by the sale have been minimal.  Therefore, the proceeds of the sale represent a substantial gain.  These proceeds will be used to reduce county debt incurred for the purchase of its share of the related 245 acre Treemont conservation easement and will be deposited into the Conservation Futures Levy (CFT) and Real Estate Excise Tax 1 (REET) funds.
Conclusion
Pursuant to King County Code 45.56.080, the council must approve the sale of county-owned real property.  The proposed ordinance authorizes the Executive to execute this sale with the Bergers.  If DDES does not allow two septic systems on the Schroeder property, the boundary line adjustment between the two parcels would not be granted, and the current sale will not take place.  
Please contact Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division 206-296-0631, or Bob Burns, Deputy Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks 206-263-6296, if you have any questions.

Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:

King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff

  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director 

  Rebecha Cusack, Legislative Committee Director, BFM Committees
  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council
Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, Office of Management and Budget

Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Office, Department of Executive Services (DES)
Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, DES

Pam Bissonette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)
Bob Burns, Deputy Director, DNRP
